CALDERDALE MBC

WARDS AFFECTED:  ALL

LICENSING AND REGULATORY COMMITTEE
7 March 2011
DEMAND SURVEY ACTION PLAN OF OCTOBER 2010 – RESULTS OF JOINT WORKING WITH PARKING ENFORCEMENT OFFICERS  
REPORT OF THE HEAD OF CUSTOMER SERVICES AND COMMUNICATIONS
1. Issue
At their meeting on 11 October 2010 Members considered a report detailing the actions proposed as a result of the Hackney Carriage demand survey undertaken in March 2010.  At their meeting on 13th December 2010 Members were updated on actions taken and requested that Licensing Enforcement Officers liaise with Civil Enforcement Officers to carry out further work to address issues raised during the survey about illegal parking on ranks.  
At minute L19/26 the Committee resolved that:-

“The Head of Customer Services and Communications be requested to report back to the next meeting of this Committee, to update Members on the issue of the reduction of abuse of the night time ranks”.

2. Need for a decision
No decision is required
3. Recommendation 
Members are asked to note the contents of the report and advise if any further action is required. 
4         Background
4.1   
At their meeting on 11 October 2010 members considered a report on the Demand Survey Action Plan which identified concerns about  private vehicles parking on taxi ranks, particularly outside nightclubs within Halifax Town Centre, late at night.
4.2    The main rank apparently being used for parking by private vehicles was the rank on Commercial Street in Halifax Town Centre, opposite ‘Chicago Nightclub’.  The parking area becomes a rank after midnight and it was suspected that the door staff were using it to park their vehicles on.
4.3     In view of this information, a joint operation between the West Yorkshire Police, Licensing Enforcement Officers and Parking Enforcement Officers, was arranged and undertaken on the evening of Friday 3 December 2010.
4.4     Unfortunately, due to the weather conditions on this evening, the road markings identifying taxi ranks and double yellow lines, were covered with snow and the Civil Enforcement Officers were unable to enforce any parking contraventions.
4.5   However, several inspections of this rank, carried out on Friday 3 December, throughout the evening did not identify a problem with private vehicles being parked on the taxi rank. 
4.6   
At the meeting on 13 December 2010, Members requested that a further joint working operation be arranged with the Licensing Enforcement Officers and Civil Enforcement Officers.

4.7  
A further joint working operation was undertaken on Saturday 5 February 2011.
4.8     On this occasion, there were two private vehicles parked on the rank on Commercial Street, Halifax, which were found to be owned by door staff from a newly opened bar called ‘The Circle Lounge’, however the vehicles are moved prior to midnight when the area becomes a taxi rank.  This was checked by the Parking Enforcement Officers and the Licensing Enforcement Officers after midnight and the vehicles had indeed been moved.
4.9    There were no further problems found relating to private vehicles parked on taxi ranks within Halifax town centre. 

4.10    The only identified parking problem on that evening was actually being committed by Hackney Carriage drivers who were over ranking on Commercial Street and spilling over into the Disabled Parking Bay.  Drivers involved were spoken to by both the Licensing Enforcement Officer and the Parking Enforcement Officers and advised to move on. 
4.11   In addition to the night time joint working, the issue of door staff using taxi ranks as parking spaces after midnight was discussed during the Pubwatch meetings with licence holders.
4.12    Licence holders were requested to speak to their door staff, reminding them that they must not park on any designated taxi rank.
4.13    The issue was also put on the agenda and discussed at a meeting held with door staff and the Licensing Enforcement Officers on 16 December 2010.  Door staff gave their assurance that they were not and would not use any taxi rank as a parking area for their own private vehicle. 
4.14   Parking Services have agreed to produce a leaflet advising drivers to take note of signage and be aware that the area they have parked in becomes a rank after a specific time.  It will also warn them that they will be issued with a Fixed Penalty Notice if they are found to be parked on a taxi rank. 
 4.15 Once the leaflets have been produced, the Parking Enforcement Officers have agreed to distribute the leaflets whilst carrying out their duties within the town centre.
 5.
Financial Implications
None that are apparent
6.         Corporate Implications
           None that are apparent
7.         Consultation
            With members of the hackney carriage trade

            With licence holders within Halifax Town Centre

            With SIA registered door staff working within Halifax Town Centre    

8.
Conclusion

No breaches of parking restrictions have been identified.  Parking Services have committed to leafleting vehicles within areas where restrictions alter during the day and will issued fixed penalty notices when required.  No further action by Licensing is proposed unless Members indicate otherwise.   
Ann Wardle

Head of Customer Services and Communications

----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------
FOR FURTHER INFORMATION ON THIS REPORT CONTACT:

Sarah Richardson, Registration and Licensing Services Manager, Telephone Halifax 393043

DOCUMENTS USED IN THE PREPARATION OF THIS REPORT:
Hackney Carriage Unmet Demand Survey
Demand Survey Action Plan
DOCUMENTS ARE AVAILABLE FOR INSPECTION AT:

Licensing Unit, Westgate House, Halifax.
